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ICAS Meeting Minutes
Thursday, December 16, 2010

10:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m.

California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office

Conference Room 3A

1102 Q Street

Sacramento, CA 95811

In Attendance

CCC: Jane Patton, Michelle Pilati, Richard Mahon, David Morse, Beth Smith

CSU: Kevin Baaske, Diana Guerin, Thomas Krabacher, Susan Gubernat 

UC: Daniel Simmons, Robert Anderson, Jonathan Alexander, David Kay

Staff

CCC: Julie Adams, Katey Lewis; UC: Martha Winnacker 

Guests:  John Tarjan, CSU Bakersfield; George Johnson, BOARS; Marlene Garcia, CCC Governmental Affairs & External Affairs; Steve Juarez, UCOP State Governmental Relations; Larry Salinas, UCOP State Governmental Relations; Karen Zamarripa, CSU Advocacy and Institutional Relations. 

Absent: CSU: James Postma; UC: Bill Jacob
I.
Welcome and Chair’s Announcements

Pilati welcomed members to the meeting at 10:05 a.m. and explained that Chair Patton would be joining the meeting shortly. Members introduced themselves. 
II.
Consent Calendar

Action: By consensus, the December 16, 2010 agenda was approved with the addition of item VII – Transfer Update – IGETC Standards Review Committee. Members also agreed to allow for flexibility in timing to accommodate guests who would be joining the meeting during item IV – Advocacy. The September 30, 2010 meeting minutes were approved by consensus with minor edits.

III.
CPEC Student Success Advisory Committee Recommendations
Smith updated ICAS members on the CPEC Student Success Advisory Committee. At the September 30, 2010 ICAS meeting, CPEC Executive Director Karen Humphrey attended and a discussion was held about enhancing the relationship between ICAS and CPEC. The UC, CSU and CCC Academic Senates have been asked to appoint representatives to the CPEC Student Success Advisory Committee. CPEC is now one of many organizations and projects addressing student success, and Smith reported that the Advisory Committee has held two meetings, during which ideas were generated for the types of research that could be conducted regarding student success and potential contributions from system partners. Smith explained that the CPEC Student Success Advisory Committee will meet again in the future (although no future meeting dates are currently established) and will continue researching student success measures. CPEC is developing a workplan for these efforts and ICAS will receive future updates. It was noted that it will be interesting to see how different priorities are reflected in the work and research. Tarjan urged ICAS to ensure that faculty are present at the CPEC Student Success Advisory Committee meetings.

Outcomes: 

· Adams to forward Humphrey’s request for UC, CSU and CCC representatives to the three Senate Chairs.

· ICAS to receive updates in the future regarding the progress of the Advisory Committee’s work.

IV.
Advocacy
Patton began the advocacy discussion by explaining that in 2009-10, a significant amount of intersegmental advocacy efforts took place. The three Chairs – Postma, Patton, and Simmons, recently held a conference call to reflect on last year’s activities and begin planning for this year’s advocacy efforts. There has been success in raising awareness among legislators that there are connections between the three segments of public higher education. Simmons explained that it’s anticipated that Governor-elect Jerry Brown will call for a special session (potentially on January 10th) to examine mid-year budget issues. The three segments may or may not suffer a mid-year budget cut; however, if there are no mid-year cuts, it is anticipated that dramatic budget cuts will take place in 2011-12. Simmons reported that the UC governmental relations representatives did agree that the faculty advocacy efforts from last year had a positive and helpful impact. Visits by faculty together can be very effective because legislators realize that faculty share a common vision, which is also shared by students. Members discussed the annual ICAS legislative day and there was general agreement that the legislative day is effective and often results in productive dialog. Members agreed that the three chairs should continue ongoing advocacy efforts in addition to the annual legislative day. 

Patton then welcomed the following guests to the meeting: Marlene Garcia, CCC Governmental Affairs and External Affairs; Steve Juarez, UCOP State Governmental Relations; 

Larry Salinas, UCOP State Governmental Relations; and Karen Zamarripa, CSU Advocacy and Institutional Relations. Patton explained that 2011 ICAS legislative day will take place on April 25, 2011 in the State Capitol and the CCC Academic Senate office will begin setting up appointments upon receiving advice on who to invite. Patton explained to the guests that in addition to the ICAS legislative day, the three Academic Senate Chairs will have additional legislative visits. Patton then welcomed guests to provide their advice and thoughts in regards to advocacy activities.


Zamarripa stressed the importance of advocacy, particularly the value of intersegmental faculty collaboration and providing the Legislature with the “real” higher education story.  She congratulated ICAS on their intersegmental advocacy efforts over the past two years and remarked that it will be important to continue these efforts. She commented that ICAS should develop consistent messages and talking points to help them share the central focus of their advocacy. 

Garcia agreed with the points expressed by Zamarripa and added that ICAS’ practice of meeting together regularly and with legislators demonstrates their dedication to the students of California. She also noted that the three segments work collaboratively at the Chancellor’s Office governmental relations level. Garcia provided a few thoughts about what ICAS’ messages should include.

Steve Juarez and Larry Salinas reported that the UCOP is now engaging in legislative activities on a year-long basis. There will be an intersegmental advocacy day on April 5, 2011 and the CSU will be coordinating the visits, which will include students, faculty and administrators. There will be many other activities this year as well, including a UC advocacy day and a graduate student research day. Similar to Zamarripa and Garcia’s comments, Juarez stressed the importance of focusing on a consistent, constant, strategic messaging.   

Members engaged the four governmental relations representatives in a conversation about topics and strategies for further discussion with the Legislature.  Topics discussed centered on the budget, messaging, key representatives and senators, as well as higher education issues.  

Outcome:

· The three segmental chairs will have a legislative “meet and greet” in January with a focus on committee members that are both on Higher Education and Education committees.

· Last year’s ICAS brochure to be distributed to Zamarripa, Garcia, Juarez and Salinas for review.

After the guests departed the meeting, ICAS members continued the discussion on advocacy efforts. Patton asked members what ICAS’ talking points should be for this year, and suggestions were provided. Guerin spoke about access, and said that access to the CSU affects the CCC system, because if students cannot get into the CSU then they enroll in CCCs. The effects of access could be a talking point. Smith reviewed the advocacy brochure and explained that the theme on the cover is still relevant and the key points of “hiring, training and generating” are impressive and should be highlighted. Krabacher stated that he thinks the idea of intersegmental advocacy at both the state and local level is important and the CSU has encouraged this in the past. Target handouts or fact sheets with information about the impact local campuses have in the community could be effective. Fact sheets are already available on the CSU website and these fact sheets include information on how the campuses support local jobs and employment. Patton wondered how and if ICAS could encourage this kind of local advocacy and invited members to brainstorm. Ideas included:

· Encouraging colleagues to get together in different regions and coordinate activities where faculty from all three segments visit a legislator in their district office.

· Have ICAS write a letter for distribution to local senates, presidents and chancellors.

· Encouraging coordination with local legislative relations representatives.

· A “toolkit” to support local grassroots advocacy efforts, which would include a letter, data and messaging, key points and themes, tips for facilitating conversations, contacts for CCC, CSU and UC to give to legislators, and local legislator contact information. 

Outcomes: 

· Krabacher and Smith to begin work on a letter for this toolkit. Patton to send reminder regarding the letter after January 1, 2011. 

· Adams to follow up with governmental relations representatives to see if they have lists of all the CCCs, CSUs and UCs in specific geographic areas. 

· Adams to follow up with Butler and Winnacker to gather information on local faculty senate chairs within each region.

· Adam to explore establishing a page on the ICAS website for posting advocacy materials

· Adams to follow with the UC and CSU Academic Senates regarding funding the printing of the advocacy brochure.
V.
Lower-Division Prerequisites at the UC
Simmons updated members on recent discipline meetings regarding common, lower-division prerequisites at the UC. The UC is in the process of convening five disciplines groups, and four meetings have been held in math, biological sciences, history and psychology. The outcomes and results of the discipline meetings have been varied, and at first, faculty were hesitant to participate and attend the meetings at the UCOP. Ultimately, faculty did enjoy the meeting and interacting with their colleagues from different UC campuses. It was primarily department chairs that attended the meetings. Simmons then reported on the results from the discipline meetings, beginning with math. The math group found a great deal of consistency in what they are teaching across the UC system and most use the same three textbooks (in regards to calculus). The biological sciences group also found that they are teaching the same lower division requirement courses and are consistent in major preparation. In both math and biological sciences, there is hope to move the work forward and work with the community colleges and possibly inform SB 1440 conversations. The meetings are driven by the Board of Regents and the Commission on the Future with the goal of creating more consistency in regards to lower division requirements. 

Simmons spoke about the history meeting, during which the attendees found that there was a lot of flexibility regarding lower division requirements because most of the discipline work is done in the upper division. Most programs require three lower division requirements – world history, US history and statistics. Psychology is the one discipline out of the four that has significant variations in lower division requirements across the UC campuses. This is in part due to the fact that there are many different emphases in Psychology. There is little expectation to find consistency in Psychology; however, it could be seen as an example of strength due to its diversity. Shawn Brick, Associate Admissions Director, Transfer Policy and Keith Williams, UCEP Chair, facilitated the meetings. The next step is to convene computer science. Brick will be drafting reports on the meetings, which will be distributed to ICAS, C-ID and SB 1440 groups to inform discussions. Simmons is hoping that this work will expand into other disciplines. These first five disciplines were selected from the top twenty popular majors. Winnacker hopes that these recent meetings will make it easier to secure UC faculty representatives to participate with C-ID. Pilati suggested the UC consider inviting CCC and CSU representatives to the meetings to share a different perspective. A brief discussion was held regarding IGETC and high unit majors and difficulties that “non-native” STEM students often face. Simmons concluded by stating that he would like to incorporate this work into the SB 1440 work taking place.

VI.
Working Lunch and Reports from Senate Chairs

Daniel Simmons, Chair, Academic Senate

Simmons began his report by explaining that in January, UC President Mark Yudof will put forward a resolution that will stress a holistic review in UCs admissions process. There has been a great deal of controversy surrounding this and the UC Academic Council did endorse the resolution. A single-score holistic review could enhance diversity in the admissions process. Simmons then spoke about activities taking place with UC pensions. The Board of Regents adopted a recommendation on pensions and the retirement age was raised from 60 to 65 for new hires beginning in 2015. The new plan significantly reduces retiree health benefits. The activities surrounding pensions have been taking place over the past 18 months, and the process has been challenging and controversial; however the process has also been an example of shared governance at work. Current UC employees are also seeing their contributions going up that ultimately creates a pay cut for employees. The UC is hoping to increase pay for employees to mitigate this pay cut, which is going to be difficult, but UC President Yudof has expressed commitment to making it happen, perhaps by presenting it as a merit increase. A discussion was held about UC’s methodology of using CPEC data to benchmark UC faculty salaries against private universities. Historically the salary scales have been close to private universities, but now the UC is approximately 30% lower. 

Simmons then spoke about the report that was recently released by the UC Commission on the Future. Many interesting recommendations were in the report, including a recommendation that the UC develop consistent lower division requirements. Enhancing program review was also in the report. Simmons spoke about distance education and a pilot program that is taking place. The UC Academic Senate endorsed the distance education pilot program, but said it must be funded with external money. A discussion was held about distance education in the other segments. Tarjan explained that distance education is a significant issue in the CSU as many see it as a way to increase access. Pilati suggested that intersegmental efforts take place to dispel myths regarding distance education. Distance education is only the solution in some cases. In order for distance education to be cheaper, there must be fewer instructors per student. It was suggested that at the next ICAS meeting members discuss the creation of an ICAS white paper regarding distance education. There is often a false assumption on campuses about the cost savings of distance education, but there is no data to support these assumptions. ICAS could also consider drafting a paper on distance education and proprietary institutions. It was noted that within BOARS, a significant issue is how to deal with online high school courses, particularly ones offered by private, for-profit companies. There is a great deal of interest on this topic and members agreed it should be on the next agenda and be considered for white paper development. Patton wondered if any members would be willing to begin compiling resources together to address this issue. 

Outcomes:

· Alexander will forward his local campus paper on distance education to ICAS members.

· Adams will gather their papers on distance education.

· Mahon volunteered to begin writing the paper, and will contact Alexander.

· Winnacker to send Adams the link to UC papers regarding distance education.

· The CSU Academic Senate to forward their resolutions regarding distance education. 

· All of the salient points from these resources will be identified and will inform the white paper.

A discussion was then held about the UC admitting more non-resident students because they pay higher fees. UC Berkley recently increased their admission of non-resident students, and faculty seemed to be split on this issue. Johnson spoke about the arguments for admitting more non-resident students and the beneficial effects of this funding stream. 

Kevin Baaske, Vice Chair, CSU Academic Senate

Baaske explained that a significant amount of work and time is being spent on SB 1440 activities and graduation initiatives. Each CSU campus was supposed to develop a plan to close the achievement gap, but the success of these initiatives is not yet known. These types of activities are more challenging during a tight budget period. Baaske noted that the CSU Board of Trustees has not had a faculty trustee for over a year and a half. A letter was sent to Governor-elect Brown regarding this issue, and hopefully there will be a faculty trustee appointed by next summer.

Jane Patton, President, Academic Senate CCC

Patton began her report by speaking about the recent Fall Plenary Session. The opening keynote speaker was  Prof. Sylvia Hurtado from UCLA who spoke about student demographics. Prof.  Lee Fritschler from George Mason University also spoke at the Plenary Session about accreditation issues. Patton reported that SB 1440 is creating a significant amount of work and two or three days out of her week are focused on SB 1440.  She noted that Adams and the Academic Senate Office have been supporting SB 1440 activities and have absorbed a significant amount of associated costs. Patton commented that if faculty have questions regarding SB 1440, to please contact her. Patton then spoke about SB 1143, which calls for the community colleges to develop a task group that will identify metrics for student success and completion. The task group will be convened in January and will meet for a year and a half. Membership of the task group has not been released yet, and the task group will meet monthly. Patton then spoke about the activities taking place around prerequisites. The Board of Governors is reviewing a final proposal regarding changes to Title 5 language, which would allow faculty to apply course prerequisites based on a content review. Patton spoke about increasing concerns regarding the erosion of full-time faculty ranks, which is also a national concern. Patton wondered if it would be beneficial for ICAS to address the issue of full-time faculty, perhaps through a white paper. 

Outcomes: 

· Guerin and Mahon will begin developing a white paper on the decreasing numbers of full-time faculty, which will be brought to the next agenda. Smith and Gubernat will work together on the cognitive dissonance between metrics and prerequisites.

· Smith offered to write material on this issue, which could be used during a Board of Governors presentation, and Gubernat agreed to help with this.

VII.
Transfer Update

C-ID & SB 1440
Pilati updated ICAS members on C-ID and SB 1440 activities. The C-ID infrastructure is being used to address SB 1440 and bring discipline faculty together to work on C-ID descriptors and also talk about transfer model curricula (TMCs). The work began in October 2010 with 11 discipline groups meeting (along with two discipline groups meeting separately). Currently, seven TMCs are in the process of being finalized or are available for vetting. The psychology, sociology, math, geology, and communication studies TMCs are no longer available for vetting. Faculty in these disciplines are reviewing the feedback and discussing what the final curriculum should look like. Sociology should have a final TMC in the very near future. Pilati reported that two conference calls are taking place on December 16th for the math and communications groups and psychology will meet on December 20th. The criminal justice and kinesiology TMCs are currently posted on the C-ID website for vetting. Other discipline groups will be addressed in the near future (chemistry, history, English, art history, theatre, and physics). 

Pilati reported that SB 1440 activities are moving quickly, and a two-day intersegmental faculty retreat was held to develop processes. Another retreat will be held in January 2011. Pilati spoke about the Discipline Input Group (DIG) meetings, which will be held in Spring 2011. The DIG meetings will consist of disciplines that feed into business and disciplines that feed into teacher preparation. Groups that have never convened before are being brought together, and these groups will work with LDTP products. Pilati reported that they are learning that courses need to be more clearly defined with the TMCs. Guerin noted that it is difficult to keep track of the timelines on the C-ID website, and Patton explained that at the recent SB 1440 retreat, a timeline was developed which will layout meetings, vetting periods, and when the TMCs will be available. This timeline will be posted on the C-ID website in February after the January retreat. In addition to the timeline, the SB 1440 group is working on developing processes, FAQs and a glossary. These resources should be available in the near future. Pilati encouraged faculty to sign up on the discipline listservs. Baaske explained that the timeline calendar details what the FDRGs must achieve, and the FDRGs will need to have a better understanding of their role. In the future, UC could be included in the SB 1440 conversations and meetings. The TMCs are written broadly enough; however, there are some challenging elements like lab requirements and what constitutes a “similar” course. Baaske hopes that discipline faculty see this as an opportunity for sharing information about what they are teaching. It is also an opportunity to discuss raising the level of competency of students in the classroom. Patton reported that faculty are engaging in leadership appropriately, and the oversight committees are dealing with legal and technical issues. Patton reported that in addition to the C-ID website, SB 1440 information can also be found on the CCC Academic Senate website, which includes memos, FAQs, background information and webinars. 

Members reviewed a draft letter of ICAS supporting of the development of 1440 degrees. Patton spoke about the fact that SB 1440 does not require that the CSU and CCCs work together in a streamlined way; however, the CCC Academic Senate believes the degree development should not be done in isolation from the CSU. Patton explained that plan “A” is to convene the intersegmental discipline faculty to develop the degrees. She explained that the letter was written quickly, but is still efficient in communicating the message. Members provided the following feedback on the letter:

· Add information on AB 2302 to the letter.

· Have the final sentence elaborate the value of having this intersegmental approach to facilitate student success and transfer. 

· Alexander noted that SB 1440 is exclusively an academic matter and suggested increasing the rhetoric on the last sentence to reflect this.

· A second letter could be created to distribute to legislators emphasizing how this intersegmental work is an effective use of state resources.

Outcome: Patton will continue work on the letter and will send back to the chairs. The three chairs will decide if the letter needs to return again to ICAS. 

IGETC Standards Review Committee
The IGETC Standards Review Committee update began with information regarding the Statway project. Tarjan provided a brief background on the project, which began with examining how CCC students progress to a degree. Math was found to often be a stumbling block due to the long length of the sequence. When a student begins with pre-algebra, it is a long sequence to reach the general education level math courses. The Statway project is piloting a model curriculum that blends different math courses. The pilot, which is three years in length, has been successful so far in implementation. The IGETC Standards subcommittee has decided not to forward a recommendation to ICAS at this time. A discussion then took place about the number of math courses that math and science IGETC students have to take when they transfer. 

Outcome: Dawn Sheibani of the UCOP is working to ensure that UC faculty support the Statway program. Morse hopes that this item will return to the next ICAS agenda as a recommendation. 

Morse then spoke about a recommendation from the IGETC Standards Review Committee regarding tracking lab credit in IGETC. The current IGETC practice is to approve lecture courses in science under Area 5A Physical Sciences or Area 5B Life Sciences. Those lectures that include an approved lab component are listed in bold on ASSIST. According to the IGETC Standards Review Committee, there are two problems with publishing approvals this way. First, the bold typeface isn’t always clear, and second, this practice does not accommodate courses (usually one unit) that are lab only.

The current GE Breadth practice is to list labs as a third subarea under science: Area B1 Physical Science, Area B2 Life Science, or Area B3 lab.  Displays and policy documents clearly indicate that for a student to earn lab credit, the associated lecture course must be taken earlier or concurrently. This change, if approved by ICAS, would create a new subarea in the IGETC curriculum called Area 5C lab.  It would correspond to Area B3 in the GE Breadth pattern. The change would be announced immediately, with planned implementation for Fall 2011.

Action: MSU (Mahon) to approve the IGETC Standards Review Committee recommendation regarding tracking lab credits. 
VIII.
UC Request for Syllabi
Morse, the Chair of the CCC Transfer and Articulation Committee, began the discussion by explaining that community college faculty are sometimes contacted by university professors asking for specific syllabi (rather than the official course outline) in order to establish articulation. This can cause problems because then the articulation is only to one specific course offering, which is not how we do articulation. While this does not happen often, it does happen enough to be an issue. Most of these requests come from UC San Diego in history and biology. Patton explained that community colleges have an official Course Outline of Record (CoR) for each course offered at a college. In contrast, a community college syllabus is specific to the instructor teaching the course. The agreement with universities is that articulation will be based on the official CoR. Members then discussed the different reasons as to why this is happening, including that university professors are possibly hoping for more specific details about the course, or perhaps it is a disconnect. There is a need to educate faculty on this issue, perhaps through a memo that would be forwarded to the field by Articulation Officers.

Outcome:  Morse will take the suggestion of writing a memo back to the IGETC Standards Committee for consideration.  Morse will begin drafting the memo with Smith, and Patton will review the memo.  The memo will then be distributed to Articulation Officers.   

IX.
Federalization of Higher Education
Members discussed the article titled “Accreditation and the Federal Future of Higher Education” by Judith Eaton, who will be a keynote speaker at the Spring ASCCC Plenary Session. The community colleges are experiencing unnecessary scrutiny and paternalistic operating style by the Accrediting Commission for Community and Junior Colleges (ACCJC). Eaton has expressed concern to the Department of Education about some regional accrediting groups. Patton wondered if ICAS should hold further discussions regarding this matter. Krabacher requested more background information, and Patton explained the history of ACCJC and WASC. The struggles specifically between community colleges and ACCJC is that for the past couple of years, there have been a high number of sanctions placed on community colleges and there has been an inconsistent application of the standards. Seven recommendations to address these discrepancies were submitted to ACCJC. It was suggested to possibly have more faculty members on accreditation teams. Winnacker reported that some UC campuses are going through a WASC review, and she has not heard reports of heavy sanctions or “gotcha” mentalities. 

Outcome: This topic may be addressed again in the future.

X. 
Potential Alignment of IGETC and GE Breadth
This topic was on the ICAS agenda last year, and a few years ago, a task force examined possibly aligning IGETC and GE Breadth. It was noted that some UC representatives are interested in exploring this. It was also brought up at the CSU General Education Advisory Committee meeting. Some wondered if ICAS should discuss general education and transfer. One member noted that there are no significant gains to be made from alignment at this point in time. Patton explained that from the community college perspective, the two patterns work well and it does not disadvantage students to pick from the two options. Due to the fact that SB 1440 implementation activities are taking place, alignment efforts might be confusing with the work of SB 1440. Pilati referenced the September 30th ICAS meeting minutes and reminded members that the group agreed that efforts should concentrate on SB 1440. The overall recommendation to Morse was to not spend a significant amount of time on the issue, and while it is not a priority, it is not sensible to completely ignore the issue. Small discussions may help future efforts regarding IGETC and GE Breadth alignment activities.

XI.
New Business

The following future agenda items were suggested and action items were summarized:

· Reporting on the development of Transfer Model Curricula. The SB 1440 letter will be completed and distributed prior to the February 10th ICAS meeting.

· The three chairs will meet prior to the February 10th ICAS meeting regarding advocacy efforts. Advocacy will be on the next agenda.

· Kay and Smith will further examine the syllabi issue.

· Mahon  and Alexander will further examine the distance education issue.

· Guerin and Mahon will further examine the full-time faculty issue.

· Members agreed to have a pre-legislative dinner on April 24th.

X. 
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 3:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by:

Katey Lewis, ASCCC Program Specialist 
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